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it more difficult to pass on the risks of cost increases to utility purchasers because of a market that 

now favors buyers in light of the drop-off in near and medium-term demand and build-up of utility 

and supplier inventories over the last two years.  Today, the committed demand in the near term 

represents an even higher percentage of requirements yet DOE has increased the amounts of 

uranium to be bartered.  Any future analysis should address DOE’s abandonment of its former 

acknowledgment that uncommitted requirements, or the lack thereof, play a significant role in 

determining the impact of DOE sales and DOE’s ability to maximize the value of the taxpayer’s 

uranium asset. 

In addition to enricher underfeeding and a review of uncommitted demand, the upcoming 

assessment should consider the impacts of the slow pace of reactor restarts in Japan and reactor 

shutdowns in Germany.  The continued Russian material entering the U.S. market through the 

TSA agreement and down blending of LEU by NNSA contractors will also play a role in when the 

price of uranium will recover. 

The ERI Model 

Past analyses have relied upon a model that has not been made available for public or peer 

review.  UPA believes that there are severe limitations on any economic model in a market that 

exhibits very low liquidity. 

ERI’s analysis fails to accurately describe how the market works or will react to DOE 

sales.  Previous ERI reports have ignored actual conditions faced by the domestic producers and 

convertor.  The model has not been validated against actual historic transactions, price movement 

and the predictions made in previous ERI assessments.  Post-analysis results have demonstrated 

the ERI model predictions have been incorrect.  This can be shown by reviewing the recent ERI 

projections against the actual decline in price since March 2011.  As we have noted, ERI cannot be 

expected to have anticipated the Fukushima event, but subsequent assessments beginning in May 

2012 projected much less price impact than have actually occurred.  Since May 2012, the spot 

price for uranium has steadily declined from $52.00 to $35.  These declines are much greater than 

ERI projected. 

UPA believes a much more accurate assessment of the true adverse impacts would involve 

significant interaction with industry stakeholders. 
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